Community Preservation Committee
November 23, 2009

MEMBERS PRESENT; Mr. Bulman, Mr. Lane, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Limbacher, Mr. McKain, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow, Mr. Wood

OTHERS PRESENT; Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Mirarchi, Mr. Mirarchi, Ms. Robbins, Mr. Fidler, Mr. Wheelwright, Mr. Wait
I Call to Order – 7:00 P.M.

II Acceptance of Agenda – MOTION by Mr. Wood, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED 8-0 to accept the agenda as submitted.

III Application Hearings

1.  Mirarchi Family Property, Kathleen Mirarchi, Frank Mirarchi, Gigi Mirarchi - Mr. Bulman noted that the CPC had received a copy of an appraisal, which had been prepared for the Mirarchi Family, not the CPC.  The family spokesman stated that a wetlands consultant had done an evaluation, and she noticed that there was a potential uplands area that may be buildable.  The Mirarchi’s are in the process of getting more information on that now by having a survey done by Stenbeck and Taylor.  Ms. Mirarchi outlined why the family felt the application met the CPC criteria, most notably because of open space, providing a buffer zone around the reservoir and protection of the Town’s water supply.  Ms. Mirarchi said that the suggested value on the submitted appraisal, of $265,000, was based on the assumption that there is a buildable lot.  Mr. Bulman wanted to confirm that when the survey was done there would be a wetlands flag, and the answer was yes.  There would be a wetlands flagging as well as survey work.  The Family was led to believe that Stenbeck and Taylor would be able to complete the project in the next couple of weeks.  Mr. Scott questioned the appraisal price.  Ms. Mirarchi reiterated that the price was contingent upon there being a buildable lot and that was not what the family was asking for the property.  Mr. Bulman explained that the CPC would ask Mr. Rosen, of the Water Resources Committee, to take a look at the application.  Mr. Snow stated the he and Mr. Wood had tried to walk the property and had found it extremely wet.  He questioned the ability to be able to access an uplands area if there was in fact determined to be one.  Mr. Snow went on to say that was it was surveyed and flagged he would walk the property again.  Mr. McKain asked the applicants if they had a map of the parcel.  Ms. Mirarchi stated that she had one which she could provide.  Mr. Bulman suggested that the surveyors provide a locust map.  He also asked what the applicant what funding they were asking for from the CPC.   Ms. Mirarchi stated that the family had not yet determined that.  She said they wanted to wait and see what the survey yielded, but they would be open to discussion.  Mr. Bulman explained how much money the CPC usually spends per acre and that is if it is a buildable lot.  Ms. Mirarchi asked what the time line would be once they get the survey back.  Mr. Wood stated his support of the application and went on to ask for clarification as to whether or not there was a piece of Town owned land that sits between the Steverman Property and the reservoir.  Ms. Mirarchi had no knowledge of that.  Mr. Bulman reminded the applicants that the more information they could provide to the Water Resources Committee the more beneficial it would be to them.  At this point it seems like the property is primarily wetlands and the best scenario for the applicant would be a favorable recommendation from Mr. Rosen’s committee to purchase the property for water resources protection.  Mr. Bjorklund  commented that his belief was the property fell into the half acre zone, therefore they would have to meet the 175 foot lot width requirement it would be 125 feet so it gets marginal whether it’s buildable or not.  
2. First Baptist Church National Register Nomination and Historical Records Restoration, Ms. Robbins and Mr. Fidler, Chairman of the Trustees of the First Baptist Church; Mr. Bulman opened by asking the members if they had received the email stating this funding request had been decreased to $12, 014? Ms. Robbins explained the reason for the decrease funding request was because the expert from Brown’s River had a meeting with Ms. Foster, the Town Archivist, and as a result reduced the scope cost of project.  Ms. Robbins stated one phase of the applications was to obtain funding in the amount $5,000 to hire a consultant to put together an application for the National Register Nomination.  The church needs to update their bathroom and kitchen facilities, they need to be made handicap accessible.  In order to apply for grants the building has to be listed on the National Register of Historic Places.  The second phase of the application is to restore six volumes of the historical books of the church, dating back to the thirteen of the founding members, including Ezra Vinal.  Ms. Robbins explained that restoration process would be to de-acidify the books, similar to the work done on the Town Archives.  The information would also be put on CDs and made available at the town library.  Mr. Scott wasn’t sure public funds should be used for materials that weren’t owned by the Town.  He asked if anyone else had a similar view.  Mr. Bulman didn’t have a problem with the fact that the materials weren’t Town owned because many of the Historical Society projects weren’t Town owned; his reservation is the fact that it’s a church versus a generally accessible public building, the whole separation of Church and State issue.  Mr. Leavitt said the question that has to be asked is not whether it’s the Baptist church, but rather are these records historically significant from the Town’s point of view.  He believes that they are of historic interest.  He pointed out that the Mass. Historic Commission funded the steeple at the Congregational Church so there may be some precedents there.  Mr. Leavitt is more interested in the Scituate Historical Commissions recommendation.  He also noted that there have been numerous requests in the past for funding to apply for National Register Nominations and the Town has yet to receive any funds.  He is reluctant to support more application funding.  There was discussion among the members relative to what funds had been spent on Town projects versus projects either owned by or under the control of the Scituate Historical Society or the Scituate Conservation Commission?  Further discussion revolved around the issue of separation of church and state as well as private home owners coming before the CPC asking for funds to restore an antique private dwelling and where do you draw the line?  Mr. Snow’s argument was that a private citizen could, after restoring their property, then turn around and sell it for a profit.  A church however would be much less likely to do that. Also, this church as well as others not only has their own services but they also host other organizations.  Furthermore, these old church buildings help to make the Town the quaint Town that it is.  Mr. Snow also pointed out that while not everyone in the Town may use the church, not every citizen will make use of the Scituate Harbor Marina, or the Driftway Trail, etc.  He suggested that maybe the CPC would want to get the opinion of Town Counsel.   Mr. McKain wondered if there was any benefit to the Town to have multiple properties listed on the National Register of Historic Places.  Ms. Robbins suggested that was a question that the Town Planner would be better able to answer; perhaps it gives the Town points of some sort.  Mr. Lane asked if the parishioners were supportive of this idea.  Mr. Limbacher’s was concerned about were the documents would be stored once restored.  It was suggested that if the Church were to become unable to maintain them safely they could be turned over to the Scituate Archivist and kept at Town Hall.  Ms. Robbins noted that Betty Foster, the Town Archivist, is the caretaker of the Unitarian Church records and she would be comfortable holding the Baptist Church records as well.  The Church would like to have the restored records displayed at the Church for a while, but certainly wouldn’t mind turning them over to Ms. Foster’s care.

3. Groveland Cemetery National Register Nomination, Ms. Robbins; Mr. Bulman began by asking where the cemetery is located and was told it was on Mann Lot Road between Route 3A and Country Way.  The cemetery was established in the 1700’s as noted in the burial grounds survey.  It has been maintained by a private cemetery association.  Mr. Limbacher said obtaining a National Register Nomination was consistent with the master plan created from the Burial Site Survey that was funded preciously by the CPC.  Mr. Scott mentioned that there were still funds left from previous years allocations to obtain Nation Register Nominations on other sites and perhaps that money could be applies towards this application.  Mr. Bulman said that he had been in contact with Mr. Smith, Chairman of the Scituate Historical Commission, and he would be coming before the CPC to update the members on that status of all previously funded National Register Nomination applications.  The funds that Mr. Scott is speaking of have in fact been encumbered.  Mr. Bulman clarified that the Burial Site Survey was to identify the cemeteries in Town, then once identified the process would be to try and obtain the National Register Nomination, thereby making them eligible for grant monies available through the Mass. Historical Commission.  Funds to be used for restoration of headstones, etc.

4. Wheelwright Property Application, Ms. Robbins and Mr. Wheelwright;  Ms. Robbins showed the members a map pointing out the three parcels being discussed and how they are contiguous to other conservation land owned either by the Town of Scituate or the Maxwell Conservation Trust.  She commented that the property is mostly uplands, has been owned by the Wheelwright family for many years and stated that one of the deeds references a plan to the early 1900’s.   Mr. Wood, who had walked the property, said that there were nice trails though the property, and that is compliments the other parcels and he is very much in favor of supporting this application.  Mr. Leavitt also walked the property and agrees that it is pristine.  His opinion however is that the Town already owns a lot of acreage in the west end, these particular parcels do not  have any effect on the water supply and the money should be saved for larger land purchases that may come before the CPC in the future.  He is opposed to this application with the possible acceptation of the center piece, the Wheelwright pasture.  Mr. Snow is in agreement with Mr. Wood and Mr. Leavitt that it is beautiful property.  While he understands Mr. Leavitt’s concerns he believes that the purchase of these parcels would complete the puzzle and he is in favor of this project.  Mr. Scott asked if there was any deeded access to the property or access off of any public road at this time.  Mr. Scott asked if the application was firm on all three parcels being purchase or none and Mr. Wheelwright said yes.  Mr. McKain is in favor of the application and feels it makes a lot of sense to have a contiguous un-fragmented forest.  Mr. Bulman is in favor of the project.  He was told by the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen that the Selectmen feel strongly that CPA was passed to buy open space; they do not feel the other mandated spending categories are as important as the open space category.  While he can understand Mr. Leavitt’s reluctance to buy more land in the west end, the fact of the matter is that’s where the majority of undeveloped land is in this town.  Mr. Bulman did mention that he is strongly in favor of trying to obtain the Goulston property and credited Cynde and Wayne Robbins with trying to help contact Mr. Gouslton even though they know his property would compete against any projects they may come forward with.  Mr. Bulman also commented that he doesn’t think there is too much acreage and these parcels complete the puzzle and make for a contiguous piece.  Mr. Bjorklund, commenting on Mr. Scott’s question of access to the property, said that Indian Wind Drive had a Town accepted easement which connects to the end of Bates Lane, which is a statutory private way, which does give direct access to the Maxwell parcel at the top corner of Bates Lane and the Wheelwright 21 acre parcel goes directly into that.  It’s not that it’s a land locked parcel as far as people going in there to walk, they can also go up from the bottom of Bates Lane.  Mr. Bjorklund went on to if the Wheelwright’s chose to develop their land from Cohasset; they could put together a package that would somehow place some housing on the parcel even though it is in Scituate.  Mr. Scott feels strongly that they property be properly surveyed that included meets and bounds.

IV General Business; Mr. Wait, of the Recreation Commission would like to be put on the agenda of an upcoming meeting to discuss the girls softball field and related issues. 

MOTION by Mr. Limbacher, SECOND by Mr. McKain and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED 8-0 to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Karen S. Crowell  

